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When I was young,  

my legs hurt all the time.  My mom called this hurt “growing 
pains.”  I’m not sure how accurate she was, though.  I am a 
towering 5 feet tall, so I’m not sure how much “growing” 
actually occurred!  While I do believe that growth can be 
painful, the end result is always worth it.  

Making the move to an online newsletter 
publication hasn’t been easy, but I hope that y’all are seeing 
the benefits.  This edition comes a mere 2½ months since 
the previous one, with the next edition to follow in about the 
same time frame.  This will enable Footprints to better 
coincide with the race schedule. 

You will also notice that this edition is jam-packed 
with articles.  The ease of email communication enables me 
to contact people around the country and within the club to 
get instant input, information, and pictures.  Ain’t technology 
grand? 

I also want to thank Judy Lasseigne and Steve 
Attaya.  Steve takes my enormous MS-Word file and 
converts it to the format used on the website, and I 
appreciate his patience.  Judy never stops thinking about 
Footprints—it is truly her passion.  She helps to keep me on 
track and makes certain that I don’t forget to include things.  
It always helps to have another mind working on this! 

Thanks to all who have endured these “growing 
pains” with me! 
 
Running for world peace, 
������������� ���
Pam Congemi 
Editor 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

The following places are designated Pre-Registration 
locations for NOTC races.  These businesses support us by 

giving discounts on purchases to all NOTC club member. 
 

Please consider them when you’re shopping… 
 

PHIDIPPIDES 
6601 VETERANS 

METAIRIE 
 

GNO CYCLERY 
1426 S. CARROLLTON AVE. 

NEW ORLEANS 
 

ARETE FITNESS CENTER 
618 DERBIGNY STREET 

GRETNA 
 

BODY AND SPIRIT FITNESS CENTER 
2209 LAPALCO 

HARVEY 
 

PRE-REGISTRATION BY FAX:  504.469.9268 
Credit card entries only; by pre-registration deadline. Fax 
deadline is noted on race entry forms.  Please fax sign-up 

section only, not the entire form.  Do not reduce registration 
form size. 

 
PRE-REGISTRATION ONLINE: 

Visit www.runNOTC.org 
for details. 

 
 

 

�
�
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Current race entry fees are based on several factors. The 
event committee-if the race is not owned and produced by 
the NOTC-(example: Race for the Cure) develops the fee.  
All other races are based on the following factors: 

·  current local race entry fees 
·  cost of products and services needed for the event. 

This includes site and police traffic control costs, 
and t-shirt costs. These two items generally make 
up the largest expense items for any race.  

Since Hurricane Katrina hit in the late summer of 2005, the 
cost of all expense items has risen.  Thus, you may find 
most race entry fees (but not all) have increased, just as 
everything else cost-wise has increased (like your 
insurance!!). 
The NOTC does have an active role in fees for non-club 
owned races, of which most follow the same guidelines.  
The NOTC takes pride in noting that our race entry fees are 
the most economical in the area, state, and region among 
similar-type events (not including low-end “fun run” criteria 
events).  For example, the Ole Man River Half-Marathon 
offers the cheapest entry fee of any half-marathon in 
Louisiana and any surrounding state.  
Also, the 25K and 30K races both have the lowest entry 
fees of any long distances races in the state.  
At NOTC races you will routinely find a substantial discount 
for pre-registered youth and senior age entrants as well as 
a discount for NOTC members. This is especially noticeable 
for the Grand Prix Series races.  
Our 5-race "Free For All" Summer Series, as the name 
states, is "Free!"  
Can you find another running series of similar amenities 
and quality as our Summer Series that has no entry fee 
anywhere? We should suggest that other clubs follow our 
lead on this; our members, our local youth and potential 
new members all benefit.  
There are a few trail runs in the state; one recently held 
nearby had a $35.00 pre-race and $45.00 late entry fee. 
Our own Spillway Classic, which also happens to be the 
largest trail run in the south, as well as the largest run of 
any type in Louisiana during the summertime, has a top-
end day-of-race fee of only $25.00—and that’s with a 
technical-type shirt! 
 
This is your club working! 
Chuck 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
The New Orleans Track Club recently donated 
$30,000 to City Park for the installation of drinking 
water fountains.  The fountains allow for both 
humans and pets to drink, and also include 
overhead sprays to cool off during those hot 
summer runs and walks.  This donation was also 

featured in the 
March 15th 
Times-
Picayune’s 
editorial 
section’s “Jazz 
and Razz” as a 
sign of progress 
for our city. 

 

 

Two NOTC competitive teams did well 
at the 2007 Azalea 
Trail Run held 
Saturday, March 
24, in Mobile, 
Alabama.  Placing 
first in the 
Women’s Open 

division was the team of Santilla Victorian, 
Kelly Nicholas, Laura Magann, Heidi Melia, 
Sophie Chaze and Tiffany Kitto.  The team of 
Sean Fitzwilliam, Ronnie Palazzotto, Byron 
Adams, Rocky Silva, Bill Plunkett, and Scott 
Hoxie took third in the Men’s Open division.  
Congratulations to all of you! 
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Hi Fellow NOTC Members,  

 
Another NOTC fiscal year is in the books, 

and our recovery is progressing very well. I wish I 
could say the same for the city. On a personal 
note, we are all attempting to cope with the 
recovery process from a total loss of our 
Lakeview home, as well as the death of my father 
and brother in the last year. With great credit to 
our 2006-2007 NOTC Board, we have tackled 
some pretty big issues. First, we are moving the 
start and finish of the Mardi Gras Marathon to 
Jefferson Parish on January 27th to coincide with 
the “Family Gras” celebration. The course will be 
half in Jefferson Parish and half in Orleans 
Parish. Piggybacking on “Family Gras” offers our 
participants a real exposure to Mardi Gras 
parades and festivities, both before (during the 
expo) and after the race. Secondly, we brought 
the NOTC’s award-winning publication Footprints 
into the 21st century by putting it online. With this 
move, we are able to post more pictures, edit it 
anytime, get it out more timely and best of all, it is 
a lot easier for our Footprints staff to put together! 
We dealt with numerous other items, yet most 
importantly, we love to see race attendance 
climbing and volunteerism thriving! Ya’ll keep 
running, as I no longer can. It was a pleasure 
serving as your president this past year. 
 
Take Care,  
Geoff Rose 
   
   

“Decide That You Want It More Than 
You Are Afraid Of It. ” 

A Report from the 2007 RRCA Convention 
By Betsy Boudreaux 

 
What exactly is “IT”?  Is it that hip/knee 

replacement you have been putting off?  Is it 
speed work at the track or hill repeats on the 
dreaded bridge?  Is it losing those last ten 

pounds?  Is it learning to navigate the web or how 
to download songs on your iPod?  Well, now that 
I have caught your attention, let me tell you where 
it was heard. 

This powerful quote by Bill Cosby was 
spoken at the 50th Annual RRCA Convention held 
in Chicago, Illinois.  Aaron and I, along with 
Yvonne Thomas Lee (our state representative), 
were fortunate to attend this year’s Road Runner 
Clubs of America yearly gathering as 
representatives of your New Orleans Track Club.  
As attendees, we were able to enjoy various 
educational seminars, to meet with various 
running-related vendors, to network with other 
running club representatives, and to listen to 
exciting keynote speakers.   

Since this was the 50th Annual Convention, 
a lot of emphasis was placed on where the 
organization was and where it is headed.  One 
exciting luncheon was hosted by the team of 
Marathon & Beyond, and it consisted of a slide 
show, which confirmed that we indeed have come 
a long way from the tube socks we used to wear, 
and the popsicle sticks that we once used to use 
to score our events.   
 Each day offered several seminars to 
choose from, and Aaron and I did our best to 
attend those most beneficial to our club.  I 
attended a newsletter and website class, which 
placed emphasis on the demands of keeping up 
with the 21st century, as well as making your club 
more enticing to as many potential members as 
possible.  Another seminar was entitled “Ethics,” 
and was hosted by the race director of the 
Chicago Marathon.  Aaron was able to attend 
classes discussing keeping the sport of running 
clean and another session on training programs 
for beginners.  Yvonne attended several classes, 
including one specifically discussing RRCA 
insurance and how it affects our members. 

We also attended the annual awards 
banquet where our Southern region was honored 
with numerous awards.  Also at the banquet was 
the announcement of newest journalism award for 
best club e-newsletter.  Since so much 
importance has been placed on the technological 
aspect of communication, RRCA has added this 
category to recognize the fact that so many of the 
clubs nationwide are utilizing email as an effective 
way to communicate information to their 
members. In fact, the RRCA’s official publication 
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Footnotes is now only available in online format, 
for, in the words of the RRCA president, “We are 
not a magazine publication company”. 

As mentioned earlier, one of the seminars 
was on the topic of RRCA insurance, which, as 
you know, covers each and every one of us when 
we participate in NOTC races.  Specifically 
addressed in this seminar was the issue of 
banning baby strollers in races since the 
“occupant” of the stroller is not covered by RRCA 
insurance in the event of an accident during a 
race.  Another item discussed was the long-
standing, but never enforced, ban on headphones 
during a race.  (Coincidently, since the RRCA 
convention, the Grandma’s marathon took place 
in Minnesota and the race organizers did indeed 
opt to enforce this rule.)  

As you can see, continuing education--
even for our track club--is crucial to our growth 
and success.  If you’ve ever wondered what 
exactly the RRCA is and why we are a member – 
“The RRCA is dedicated to providing the running 
community with educational information and 
programs that will keep them safe, healthy & 
informed.” 
 

So you must. “Decide that you want it more 
than you are afraid of it”.  
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By Pam Congemi 

Win once and people cheer.  Win 
two or three times, and they will be in awe 
of you.  Win six times, and you’re the stuff 
of legend. 

 
 
Mike Ziegler is a legend.  As the only 

six-time winner of the Jackson Day race, 
Ziegler dominated road racing in New 
Orleans from 1904 to 1917. 

He began his amateur competitive 
“career” as an athlete with the New 
Orleans YMCA, where he excelled in 
basketball as well as middle distance 
events.  In addition to his six Jackson Day 
titles (1908-1909, 1913-1915, 1917), he 
also won two 11-mile Thanksgiving Day 
races (1912-1914), several 7-mile Mardi 
Gras day races (1913-1916), and other 

local events.  
Ziegler also claimed 
the Southern AAU 
mile record in 1912 
at 4:46. 

Ziegler was 
often called a 
“surprise winner” 
early on, not only 
for winning, but also 
by his margin over 
better-known or 
favored athletes.  

His 1915 and 1917 Jackson Day victories 
were lauded as surprise “comeback” wins.  
However, what came as a surprise to the 
press was no surprise to Ziegler’s family.  
In the words of his grandson, Bill Ziegler, 
Mike Ziegler “was a determined and 
methodical competitor in anything he set 
his mind to.”  This certainly shows in the 
number of victories and records he 
achieved.  He was an athlete who truly 
gave his all in competition; many reports 
described him as utterly exhausted, and 
he collapsed at several finishes. 
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What is most 
impressive and 
enduring about 
Mike Ziegler is not 
his record; rather, 
it is his dedication 
to his family and 
to sharing his 
athletic talents 
with others.  He 
went on to a 
successful 
coaching career, 

working with well-known athletes of his 
day, including boxer Gene Tunney and 
1928 Olympian Lloyd Bourgeois.  
Furthermore, Ziegler also coached several 
members of the 1942 Warren Easton track 
and field state championship team.  His 
integrity and commitment to his family and 
students is remembered by all those 
whose lives he touched. 

Ziegler was respected by the sports 
community as well.  Described as “tough, 
disciplined, and no-nonsense,” as an 
athlete, while being, “completely dedicated 
to developing his athletes both as 
competitors and as young men,” Mike 
Ziegler is not only a sports legend, but a 
role model. 
Editor’s Note:  I would like to thank Bill Ziegler and his family 
for providing pictures, information, and patience as I worked on 
this article.  All quotes and photos are taken from correspondence 
sent to me by Mr. Ziegler. 
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By Pam Congemi 

From a celebration of its century of 
history as the oldest road race in the USA, 
to the near-record number of participants, 

to honored guests, to the gathering of past 
winners, the 100th running of the Jackson 
Day Race was truly a memorable 
occasion.  Among those racing were the 
men’s course record holders, Kent 
McDonald and David Branch.  Jenni 
Peters, owner of the women’s course 
record, could not attend due to a previous 
commitment.  However, via email, each of 
them sent personal recollections of these 
record-holding performances. 

Each of these talented athletes 
trained on a regular basis.  McDonald 
combined speedwork, tempo, and 
recovery runs (at 6:40/mile!); Branch ran 
80 miles per week and credits his racing 
success to training consistency and few 
injuries; Peters enjoyed a mix of training 
techniques and courses, including a 
distance run (15 miles), a hard 10-miler 
and two track workouts per week.  Both 
Branch and Peters did not set out to win 
their records; it just happened to be a 
good day.  Peters cites a “helluva tail 
wind” that made her run “effortless.”  
Branch humbly stated that, “my 
performance should have an asterisk by it 
because of those favorable conditions.”  
However, his 1986 record, which tied 
McDonald’s, remains untouched.  In 
contrast, McDonald was trying to set a 
course record in the 1981 race. 

McDonald’s record-setting 
performance was truly challenging.  He 
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“went out hard and kept pushing it.”  At 
one point, he thought he had lost the 
chance at the record when the motorcycle 
policeman with him had to unlock the gate 
at Armstrong Park.  He then had to run 
through the Quarter without traffic control.  
He said that he was, “just hoping no car 
would come down a side street.”  He 
describes the finish in Pirate’s Alley as 
“rough.”  McDonald’s record was achieved 
in a race that he basically ran alone, 
continually pushing himself. 

Branch credits a competition 
between him and another runner, Dave 
Geer, for his race record.  The two often 
traveled to races, taking turns beating one 
another.  On that day, Branch won, but 
Geer was only a few seconds behind. 

Peters remembers her performance 
with perfect clarity.  She said that she went 
out fast and found herself running with a 
friend, Jeff Huffman, whom she knew was 
a faster runner.  Peters then thought, 
“What in the world am I doing up here with 
Jeff?”  She continued her pace, running a 
5:05 for the 1st mile, 10:10 at mile 2, and 
15:18 in the 3rd.  At that point, she just 
continued to hang on—to a course record!  
Peters said, “It was a wonderful day.” 

Branch, McDonald, and Peters still 
consider running an important part of their 
lives.  McDonald coaches the Lawrence 

High School Cross Country team and 
some individual runners.  Branch 
continues to run 25-30 miles a week, no  
longer competing, but using it as stress 
management.  In addition to owning 
Varsity sports in Baton Rouge, Peters runs 
because it is part of who she is and many 
of her lifelong friends grew out of running 
partnerships.  Each of them considers 
their sport a positive influence on their 
lives as well.  Peters says it has been a 
constant and led to a career that she 
loves.  Branch said that running provided 
him with the opportunity to go to college—
he was a first-generation college graduate.  
McDonald credits his sport with giving him 
confidence and a healthy lifestyle.   

Peters, McDonald, and Branch 
advise novice runners to enjoy the 
experience, especially with others.  
McDonald also suggests that beginners 
learn from others.  He considers New 
Orleans’ own Larry Fuselier as one of his 
running heroes who inspired his early 
years and who gave him great training 
advice. 

Branch, McDonald and Peters love 
running for its competitive aspects, 
friendships, and being outdoors.  Perhaps 
Peters sums it up best:  “What’s not to 
love?  I can’t think of a more productive 
way to spend an hour that impacts so 
many areas of your life.” 
Photos reprinted from Racing South magazine, 1986. 
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Visiting on the Run: 
New Orleans and the 
 Mardi Gras Marathon 

By Melinda Ehrlich 
 

     Fresh from the Philadelphia Marathon on November 19, 
the Mardi Gras Marathon was calling out to me. So I 
decided, for the first time in my long running career, to take 
on two marathons, back to back. With a few training tips 
from Ed Melnik, of the Greater Long Island Running Club, I 
was up and running. 

February 23-27, 2007- 
Jet Blue Flight 119: 
     At 34,928 feet over Georgia, my husband Kenny and I 
are headed towards the city of New Orleans, so I can run 
the Mardi Gras Marathon on Sunday.  

Our trip to New Orleans, in what turned out to be an 
extended weekend, was planned as a “destination 
marathon.” I promised my friend Joanie that when I retired 
I’d come to N.O. to join her in the Mardi Gras Marathon. 
After all, she traveled to NY three years ago for the NYC 
Marathon, and I owed her one. Besides, she and her 
husband Jerry were anxious to host us in The Big Easy.  
     We began by meeting them for a dinner at the famous 
Galatoire’s on Friday night and arriving just three days after 
Fat Tuesday, we got a whiff of what the city is like during 
Mardi Gras. I have never seen so many discarded beads in 
my life! 
    Two more friends were nice enough to fly over for the 
weekend from St. Petersburg to cheer me on, and it didn’t 
take us long to get into the spirit. We donned green and 
purple beads immediately, sampled the world-famous 
beignets at Café Du Monde in Jackson Square, and 
enjoyed ourselves immensely as we window-shopped 
through the streets of the French Quarter. N’Awlins culture 
and its history really do give the city vitality, and I now know 
why many of its residents want to see it fully revived. 
    Katrina--pre and post--defines New Orleans these days. 

Simply put, the 
dampness of 
Hurricane Katrina has 
reigned over life there 
for the past 18 
months. For those 
residents who haven’t 
fled, there is no 
escaping the pallor, 
nor is there a soul, 
rich and poor alike, 
who has not been 
touched by it. With so 
many homes in this 
city either ravaged or 
damaged when the 
levees broke, those 
who survived have 
witnessed their city 
washed away. Even 
along the marathon 

course, I overheard snippets of runners’ conversations-
discussions of flood insurance and rebuilding-topics on 
everyone’s minds. 
     Newsweek ran an article by Dorothy Kalins over a year 
ago which could have been written this very weekend. In it 
she writes, “Everyone you meet has a story they need to 
tell--of loss and survival-heartfelt and personal.  It’s our job 
to listen.” So true. 
     Over the course of the weekend, Kenny and I spoke at 
length with hotel workers, waiters, a lawyer, a real estate 
agent and an engineer. These are the people who gave us 
a real eye-opening glimpse of the state of affairs in their 
city. At times I felt like an investigative reporter.  
     Our friends Joanie and Jerry who live in Metairie, a 
suburb of the city, and an acquaintance who is working in 
N.O. as part of the Gulf Coast rebuilding effort, graciously 
drove us around so that we could see “what CNN didn’t 
show us.” And this is what most of the world was not told:  
it’s not just places like the Ninth Ward and St. Bernard 
Parish that were leveled, but we observed homes in middle 
and upper middle class neighborhoods so severely 
damaged that they have also been abandoned and are 
waiting to be torn down. We witnessed a city frozen in time 
since the waters surged 18 months ago. Joanie describes it 
as “probably similar to war-torn Europe in WWII.”  
 

The Port-a-Potty That Saved My Life 
6:45 a.m. Feb. 25- 
     Milling around the staging area at the Superdome, 
looking for Joanie, but not being able to find her, I decided 
to join a line for one of the portable lavatories. There were 
three. Three lone Port-o-Sans!  Imagine this scene: Over 
3000 runners, many with nervous stomachs, assembled 
outside the New Orleans Superdome and only three port-a-
potties. Sound familiar? Another Superdome fiasco in the 
making? By the time nature decided I needed to use the 
facilities, it was 9 minutes till post time. The woman right in 
front of me was saying, “We’ll never make it; we have 9 
minutes!” And she walked away towards the start, leaving 
the line with only 35 people ahead of me. No matter how 
optimistic I tried to be, reality had the upper hand here. She 
was right--there was no way. Oh me, oh my. 
    I began to walk towards the starting line, still glancing 
around for Joanie, but to no avail, and trying to imagine: If I 
started the race, do I risk ruining my time by stopping at the 
first port-a-potty along the course? There’s sure to be one. 
That’s an option, but certainly not the preferred one. 
    Four minutes to start time. I suddenly noticed a large 
parking garage to my right. Of course it was large; it was 
part of the Superdome complex!  I saw that some runners 
were exiting the garage and others were stretching against 
the concrete walls. It was now time to think on my feet. I 
approached the first person I saw in the vicinity of the 
garage exit and asked, “Excuse me, does this garage have 
bathrooms?” I was getting frantic.  

A runner I can’t even describe because I was so 
focused on my mission, answered, “Yeah, at the very far 
end, there are some on the right.” What luck! 
     “Thanks!” and I was off! I sprinted for my life--about a 
block--not something I wanted to do before a 26.2 mile 
race, but there was no choice. Manna from heaven was 
waiting for me at the far end of Girod Street. An empty port-
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a-potty with toilet paper!! This all may sound trivial, but I 
guarantee fellow marathoners will understand what I’m 
talking about. 
 
Editor’s Note:  The three Port-O-Lets were on the Plaza 
level of the Superdome, by post-race and baggage claim; 
there were dozens of portable toilets at the start area. 
      

I exited at 6:59. The race was set to begin in one 
minute! I made it back through the garage in ample time, 
thanks to the pre-race ritual of “The Star-Spangled Banner.” 
     The starting gun seems anticlimactic after what I just 
went through, but we were finally off. And what a lovely 
course it was: flat, flat and more flat with lots of cheering 
crowds on practically every street. I finally met up with 
Joanie at Mile 4, ran with her for about 3 miles, and then 
lost her again. The day was warm and sunny; hence, the 7 
a.m. start. This was a smart move on the part of the race 
organizers. The heat had an effect on most runners’ times, 
but I don’t care. I felt great, even at the end.  

Running in the Land of the Purple, Green and Gold 
Fleur de Lis 

     It was much like the mood in November 2001 at the 
NYC Marathon, only two months after 9/11 blew us out of 
the water. Spectators who lined the streets here in N.O. and 
police officers, who were working the race course, were 
verbally grateful to the runners. Every time I said, “Thank 
you” to them for stopping traffic at intersections, they would 
say, “No, thank YOU for coming to New Orleans.” We 
pounded along 26 miles, 385 yards of pavement to cheers 
and applause, and people toasting us with coffee and 
cocktails in their raised hands. The gratitude of the crowds 
along the streets made me proud to be running. I was just 
sorry I had to decline a beer that was offered at about Mile 
23 by a group of volunteers in red dresses, but it was 11 
a.m., and I was afraid it wouldn’t mix with four hours worth 
of Gatorade and water that I had been drinking. 

In Search of the Holy Dome 
     Those of us who are marathoners are well-aware that 
the course is 26.2miles, 385 yards and they make you work 
for every step of it--there are no corners to cut. After about 
Mile 13, I started to feel my quads and kept thinking, “Legs, 
don’t fail me now.” Thank God (and my training program) 
they held up, and the post-race stiffness was nothing a few 
Ibuprofens couldn’t take care of.   
     Near the end of the scenic course, just at about Mile 23 
on Prytania Street,  I could see we were headed back 
towards the downtown area, and I began looking for, 
yearning for and hoping for a mere glimpse of the 
Superdome. Not a chance. Not yet, anyway. I didn’t catch a 
glimpse of it until I was literally upon it; surrounding 
buildings shrouded it, but I knew it was there. Well, at 4 
hours, 23 minutes I was circumnavigating it, heading to the 
finish line. I was feeling strong and had some kick left as I 
crossed it. My time was a little slower than I had 
anticipated, but I’m comfortable with it after completing14 
marathons. 
     My cheering section at the finish (Kenny and my 
Floridian friends) lent more support than anyone could hope 
for in a strange city. We returned to the hotel where I 
showered, and then all of us joined Joanie and Jerry for a 

Jazz Brunch at the famous Commander’s Palace in the 
Garden District. 
     Enough of New Orleans--on to Hollywood! Later that 
night we curled up in the hotel lounge to watch the Oscars. 
10 p.m. found us sipping drinks in the hotel lobby’s Pelican 
Bar and viewing the Academy Awards on a 20x15 foot 
screen. Now, that’s entertainment!  

Race Stats  
Official Time: 4 hours 26 min.   Chip Time:  4:25:47 

Pace: 10:09  
Place: #133 out of 371 women finishers (about the top 1/3) 

Total # of Finishers:  1,095                
 Age Group Place:   # 1 

 
 

Post-Race Comments 
     We knew that we were going to be spending time with 
our hosts from Metairie, but they went above and beyond to 
show us their town in a light that made me see what 
attracted people to N.O. in the first place.  Since I had never 
been there before, I had nothing to compare it to, but this 
short trip afforded me a small sampling of the rich cuisine 
and culture of NOLA. As we were walking, I remarked to 
Kenny that I thought music stores that sell instruments must 
do particularly well, given the number of bands in every 
nook and cranny of this city, brooms and washboards 
included.  
     Snow was predicted in New York and Jet Blue cancelled 
our flight home on Monday giving us an extra day in the 
Crescent City. We agreed that there are worse places to 
get stranded and after seeing all that N.O. has been 
through, it felt good to be pumping some tourist dollars into 
it. I was also pleased to find out that the marathon was a 
fundraising event. 
     I leave you with one suggestion: Visit New Orleans now 
more than ever. 
 
Editor’s Note:  Thanks to NOTC member Joan Album for 
submitting this article. 
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AARON M ALLEN 
AUSTIN ALLEN 
JACK R ALLEN 
MARY F ALLEN 
TERA L ANDERSON 
CHANDLER A BARKATE 
DIANA S BARKATE 
REED S BARKATE 
SCHELIN G BARKATE 
STEVEN E BARKATE 
NICK BELLINI 
MICHAEL E BERING 
JAMES BILES 
SAMANTHA BILES 
BRAD BILLIOT 
JAMES W BRAGG 
CLAYTON W CAMPBELL 
LISA A CARROLL 
STEFANO A CASANDRA 
CHRISTINE M 
CHAMPAGNE 
KAYLA CHAMPAGNE 
BURT CHANDLER 
SUSAN CHANDLER 
JAMES L COLE 
JENNY COLE 
THOMAS M COOPER 
SHARON F DAMEIER 
ULLRICH S 
DARENSBOURG 
CHESTER P DAVIS 
SHELLEY DECKER 
MARY DEY 
SUSAN E DINNEEN 
RICHARD T DOUGET 
KIRSTEN E EARLY 
KURT D ENGELHARDT 
PAUL T ENGERISER 
DAVID L EOFF 
DAWN GASSEN 
LANCE E GASSEN 

SIDNEY F GASSEN III 
SIDNEY F GASSEN, IV 
TINA A GENUSA 
TANIA E HAHN 
SEAN P HARPER 
LORI A HENDLER 
ALBERTO HERNANDEZ 
LAURIE HILL 
MICHAEL HOOPER 
SUSAN B HOOPER 
TAYLOR M HOOPER 
MICHAEL T HOOPER JR 
JAMES KELLEY 
JEREMY LALA 
LISA LALA 
MARCOS LARA 
DENISE L LEBLANC 
CHRIS D LEBLANC, JR 
TOMMIELETIA B 
LEBOYD 
WILFRED LEBOYD 
FRANK G LIPOVSKY 
DICK LONGO 
ERICA K MANGER 
KRISTA M MARZ 
ROBERT MCALISTER 
ALISON MCCRARY 
AMANDA MCINNIS 
BILL MCINNIS 
ISABELLA MCINNIS 
MARLEY MCINNIS 
WILLIAM MCINNIS 
CHARLES MCNABB 
CACKEY MILTENBERGER 
BROOKE M MOODY 
REAGAN MOODY 
COURTNEY MUSSO 
ELI J MUSSO 
MARK J MUSSO 
MICHELLE MUSSO 
DOMINIC NAVARRO 

GAGE NAVARRO 
MICHAEL NAVARRO 
SHARON NAVARRO 
ANGEL J NOESI 
DIANA M NOESI 
MANUEL A NOESI 
MANUEL B NOESI 
MELANIE NOESI 
MILAGROS C NOESI 
ROSARY PEREZ 
ROBIN A PHILIPS 
AMANDA S REED 
JESSICA E REED 
WILLIAM A REED 
WILLIAM J REED 
FERNANDO L REGALADO 
HANNAH RIOUX 
JOHNNY A ROBARDS 
RAUL SAMAYOA 
JODY J SCHARPING 
CHRIS SHIFFLETT 
CAREN L SINGLETON 
MICHAEL J SMITH 
TONI B SMITH 
CELESTE L STOVALL 
EMILY D STOVALL 
GARY D STOVALL 
                                                          
KELSIE E STOVALL 
TARA L STOVALL 
SHANE M TOVREA 
DUTCH VAN FLEET 
LENA VEGA 
DAVID VERRET 
JAKE VERRET 
TRICIA VISE 
JOHN T VISE, JR 
MELISSA A WALTER 
DAWN G WEDGE 
LACEY WEDGE 
ROBERT WEDGE 
ZACHARY S WILSON 
LISA YANCOVICH 
SHANNON YANCOVICH 
STEVE YANCOVICH 
YVONNE B YANCOVICH 
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Race Director: Chuck George 
New Orleans' oldest road race celebrated its centennial anniversary year 

in fine fashion. The day was made extra special with the appearance of the many 
past winners, including course record holders Kent McDonald (1981-25:43, 1982) 
and David Branch (1986-25:43), as well as Dan Fuselier (1966, 1968), Larry 
Fuselier (1967), Taylor Aultman (1972-1976), Don Paul (1980), Tom Sawyer 
(1994), Ross Shales (1999), Wayne Chenet (2000), Bryan Smith (2001), Andrew 
Lilly (2002), Meyer Friedman (2004), Brendan Minihan, Jr. (2006), Pam Williams 
(1994), Fillis Friedman (1999), Sherri Lein (2002, 2006), and Allison Moll (2006). 

Bill and Joanne Ziegler, along with several members of the Ziegler family, 
were in attendance to represent their grandfather, Mike Zeigler, who was the 
winner of the 1908, 1909, 1913-15, and 1917 races. Bill fired the starter’s horn in 
memory of Mike and all the past winners of the race.  

On the race entry form, an article from the 1907 account of the first race 
from the New Orleans Picayune newspaper was reprinted, as well as a list of all 
past years’ male and female overall winners.  

Each finisher was awarded a commemorative medallion in recognition of 
his/her participation in the race. Sweatshirts were very well-received, although 
the weather was not the usual cold that the race is known for!  

Meyer Friedman and Sherri Lein were the overall winners at 29:12 and 
35:32. Following close for 2nd were Brendan Minihan, Jr. at 30:30 and Jennifer 
Stark at 35:58. Sean Fitzwilliam and Una Broderick rounded out the top three at 
31:50 and 36:34.  

Brendan and Sherri, by way of their JDR finish places, won the Centennial 
Series award which combined the finish place in the Turkey Day Race, which will 
celebrate its centennial race on November 22, 2007, with the Jackson Day Race, 
New Orleans’ oldest race.  

Thanks go out to the many supporters of the Jackson Day Race which 
include our presenting sponsor, "The Former Owners and Employees of 
Radiofone," who have recognized the distinct importance of this event as a New 
Orleans institution,  
the National Park Service-New Orleans, Delta World Tire, Phidippides, Coors 
Light Beer, Pepsi Cola, Steamboat Natchez, The Berger Company/Jax Brewery 
Parking, Kentwood Springs Water, Pepsi Cola, and, of course, the dozens of 
New Orleans Track Club volunteers that produce the race. 
See you next year on Jan 6th for #101! 
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Race Director: Chuck George 

The 28th Annual Louisiana 30K State Championship added a new feature by way of a 3- person 
relay with each team members running a 10K.  20 teams were entered in the race and another 400 
individual runners raced in either the 30K or the 10K races.  

Brendan Minihan, Jr. and Sarah Harrelson were the overall 30K RRCA State Champions with 
finish times of 1:45:55 and 2:19:13.  

In the 10K race, Jeremy Johnson and Kate Ripple-Cramer finished first with times of 38:55 and 
41: 27.  

The complete results of all team division winners and all finishers are listed on the NOTC 
website.  

Long-sleeved performance t-shirts and screen-printed finishers glasses capped off the amenities 
that highlighted this event.  

� � � �
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Race Director: Chuck George 
Race Chairperson: Suzanne Mayeux (Harahan Rotary Club) 
 

The 21st Annual Elmwood Classic had a field of nearly 700 participants for 
the three race distances. Kevin Castille, the top rated runner in the state, 
dominated the 10K field to win with a time that was the 5th fastest in the races 
history at 30:26. Jennifer Stark was the first female 10K finisher at 41:10. She 
also doubled up to win the 5K in 19:05. The 5K male winner was Sean Fitzwilliam 
at 16:16. In the ½ mile race, Chad Moore and Maura Eagan took first place 
trophies with times of 2:21 and 3:03.  

Thanks to the Rotary Club of Harahan which funds an annual award about 
$10,000 in scholarships to Jefferson Parish High School Students. 
The Harahan Rotary Club recently awarded scholarships to Jefferson Parish  
graduating seniors: 
Chantelle Freeman received an $8000 scholarship. 
Jessica Carazo, Derecka Alexander, Lac Nguyen and Vaughn Scarbrough each  
received $1000 scholarships. 
  These scholarships are financed by the Elmwood Classic Race, which is  
 produced by the New Orleans Track Club, and held annually in February.  
 Randy Martin is the  scholarship treasurer. 

�
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Mardi Gras Marathon Water/Aid Stations 
 
 

Thank You              Thank You            Thank You            Thank You 
 

Once again we had a very successful event. The feedback from the participants was 
overwhelmingly positive. Your courtesy, enthusiasm, and professionalism were greatly 
appreciated. Everything went smoothly with no major problems. The Board of Directors 
of the NOTC wishes to express its thanks for your help. I am also grateful for your 
cooperation because without you folks there would be no event. The help from the local 
running clubs, the schools, Kiwanis, Key Clubs, and especially from Julio Torres---The 
Water Company is what makes this marathon special. I just cannot thank you enough 
for all the energy and dedication you put into this marathon. Hopefully, everyone will be 
on board next year. 

Until Then, 
Duke Wolverton--Water Station Coordinator 
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